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Welcome to the first Newsletter of 2023. In this issue, we read about the bells of All Saints Church and t 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In this edition John Robinson takes a look at how Canterbury Road has changed over time, Heather 

Letley illustrates the story of the Dambusters and their connection to Reculver and we’ve unearthed 

original documents regarding “Fernleigh” in Canterbury Road. I’m also asking for your stories and 

images from the Coronation of King Charles III so that we can include these in our archives for future 

generations.  Until next time, enjoy all that Birchington has to offer and I look forward to seeing you 

at the AGM in June. 

Rod Giddins 

Editor & Publicity Officer  

Forthcoming Events: 

➢ Thursday 25 May 2023 – Talk by Pat Orpwood: The Amazing Hall Caine - not just a friend of 

Rossetti 

➢ Thursday 29 June – Annual General Meeting and short talks on local heritage 
➢ Thursday 27 July – Talk by Archaeologist Steve Tomkinson  
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Issue 80 

NOTICEBOARD 

• NOTICE IS GIVEN THAT THE TRUST’S ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING will be held on Thursday  

29 June 2023 at 7.30 pm in The Centre, Alpha Road, Birchington. This is an opportunity to 

discuss museum issues and to elect your committee for the following year. An agenda will be 

sent to members by email by 22 June so please contact us if you do not receive this. 

• Your Committee: As a registered charity the Trust is governed by a Constitution and run by a 

Management Committee elected at the AGM. Current committee members are Colin Bridge, 

Jenny Burgess, Rod Giddins, Heather Letley, Bob Hinge, Neville Hudson, Mike Kite, Gillian 

Lodge and Luke Warburton. Nomination forms are enclosed with this Newsletter. If you 

would like to stand for election and need more information, please contact an existing 

Trustee or email birchington.ht@gmail.com  

• Fees: Subscriptions were due on 1 May 2023. (£12.50 for couple at the same address, £7.50 

for individual) payable by Standing Order, cheque or cash. 

• Membership: includes 4 free talks and 4 free newsletters each year. Members are also very 

welcome to volunteer in the museum and to help with events and fund-raising. 

• Publications: The Trust has an extensive range of publications for sale either through the 

website or at the museum, in addition to our archives, so if you are interested in a particular 

aspect of Birchington’s history, do call in – we may have just what you are looking for!  

mailto:birchington.ht@gmail.com
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Canterbury Road – Then and Now 
 

 
 

The image above (left) is from a postcard taken around 1915. Today we know it as Canterbury Road, 
taken from the junction of Epple Road, and looking in the direction of The Square. East End Villas are 
seen on the left, which still stand today. In 1915 the road was known as Hall Avenue. It was named 
after a prominent building “Birchington Hall,” which stood on the left hand side in the area where 
Charlesworth Drive is today, now part of the Birch Hill Housing Estate established in 1986. Prior to 
this the site had been Spurgeon's Childrens Home, which re-located to Birchington from London in 
1952. The photo on the right shows the same scene today at the junction with Epple Road. 
 

 
 
Moving a little further on towards Westgate-on-Sea, but looking in the direction of The Square, the 
photo on the left was taken around 1936. On the left by the roadside a board is advertising residential 
opportunities on the new Palm Bay Estate, Cliftonville. This project was originally laid out with wide 
avenues with both bungalows and detached houses on land that was previously fields. Delayed 
somewhat because of WW2, building continued in phases. The building occupying the central 
position was demolished in 1954. Behind the hoarding on the right advertising the delights of 
Dreamland, can be seen the end house of York Terrace. The same scene today (right) shows new 
housing built on both sides of Canterbury Road. The junction seen on the left is the junction with 
Edward Drive, which leads to other new roads - Marilyn Crescent, Anne Close and Rosewood Way.  
 

Canterbury Road has been widened over the years, particularly from Birchington through to Garlinge, 
with a dual carriageway running from near King Ethelbert’s school to St. James Park Road, Garlinge.                        
 
Being a major road we have a good collection of photographs of Canterbury Road in our records, 
stretching from Brooks End to Queen Bertha’s Avenue. These date from around 1900 to the present 
day, in both black and white and colour. Some of them are postcards. To see the postcard albums, 
ask the volunteers on duty during the museum’s manned hours. 

John Robinson 
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80 years ago – Operation Chastise (“the Dambusters”) 
 
Operation Chastise, commonly known as the “Dambusters Raid”, was an attack on dams in Nazi 
Germany, carried out on the night of 16/17 May 1943 by 617 Squadron RAF Bomber Command, later 
called “the Dam Busters”. They used special “bouncing bombs” developed by Barnes Wallis, Assistant 
Chief Designer at Vickers. 

The first air drop trials were at Chesil Beach in Dorset in December 1942; these used a spinning 
4 ft  6 in (1.4m) sphere dropped from a modified Vickers Wellington bomber, which were used until 
the first modified Lancasters became available in April 1943. The tests continued at Chesil Beach and 
at Reculver, near Herne Bay, using revised designs of the mine and variations of speed and height. 
The story of the Dambusters is legendary, but less well known is the fact that some of the test bombs 
were discovered by local man Brian Coppin whilst walking his dog near Reculver in June 1997. 

The pictures and narrative below (from our archives) show what occurred then:  

 

 

After the war, Barnes Wallis worked at Brooklands in Surrey as Head of Vickers-Armstrong’s Research 
& Development Department. He and his staff worked on many futuristic aerospace projects including 
supersonic flight and "swing-wing" technology. Following the terrible death toll of the aircrews 
involved in the Dambusters raid, he made a conscious effort never again to endanger the lives of his 
test pilots. His designs were extensively tested in model form, and he became a pioneer in the remote 
control of aircraft. He died in 1979. There is a statue to Wallis, created by American sculptor Tom 
White in 2008, near the east cliff in Herne Bay.   Heather Letley/Rod Giddins 
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From the Archives: Queen Bertha’s School  

 

 

 

We recently displayed items from a 
uniform worn by the senior girls at the 
school after World War 2. The school 
opened in 1929, initially occupying a 
house called “Fernleigh”, situated along 
the Canterbury Road. In our archives, we 
have a copy of the original sale 
particulars when the property was 
auctioned in 1920 on behalf of the 
Executors of Robert Grant JP deceased. A 
plan and extract from the particulars are 
shown here. 

 

The Coronation of a monarch is an event that has not been witnessed in the UK 

since Her Late Majesty Queen Elizabeth II was crowned in June 1953. 50 years 

later our Newsletter (No. 4, May 2003) included readers’ memories of that 

occasion. Over the next few weeks, our museum display will include some 

memorabilia from the event. 

As we continue to collect more contemporary articles and objects, we would 

welcome your stories and images from the Coronation of King Charles III. These 

will be added to our collection for future generations to refer to and enjoy. Please 

send them via our email: birchington.ht@gmail.com or bring them to the 

museum during the hours volunteers are on duty. Objects can be donated or 

loaned to the Trust. 

We will feature some of your stories in a future edition of the Newsletter. 
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